
MINUTES
South Carolina Commission for the Blind

1430 Confederate Avenue

Columbia, South Carolina 29201

August 18th, 2015

Convene: 1:30 pm






Adjourn: 3:30 pm

Chairperson Smith called the meeting to order and a moment of silence followed.

Present: Dr. Judy Johnson and Peter Smith; Rosemary Roberson and Mary Sonksen via phone

Public Comment: None

Approval of August Minutes: Ms. Roberson made a motion to approve the August minutes.  Dr. Johnson seconded the motion.
The motion passed.

Approval of 13th Month and July Financial Report: Mr. Sims reported at closeout of the 2014/2015 fiscal year we spent 87.44% of our budget.  We will carry forward $296,000.  Last year we received $2,964,963 and for this fiscal year we received $3,114,963 of state money.  The Legislature approved a one-time bonus for all state employees who make less than $100,000 a year.  SCCB was granted $150,000 to re-start our Prevention Program.  We have spent and/or committed a total of 7.56% of the 2015/2016 budget so far this fiscal year.   
Dr. Johnson made a motion to accept the financial reports.  Ms. Roberson seconded the motion.

The motion passed.

Commissioner’s Report: Mr. Kirby thanked the Members for allowing him to be absent from the July board meeting to go on a trip to Europe in celebration of his and his wife’s fiftieth wedding anniversary.

He introduced Dr. Judy Johnson.  Dr. Johnson and Mr. Kirby have known each other for around thirty or thirty-five years and at one time they worked at the same agency.  Dr. Johnson has over forty years working with special needs individuals.  She is the CEO of the Babcock Center.  She has been awarded numerous awards for outstanding service to the community and the state.  It is an honor to have her serve on our Board of Commissioners.

The graduation of the students in the Student Internship Program (SIP) was a great success.  Janet LaBreck, Commissioner of the Rehabilitation Services, was our guest speaker.  She visited the SCCB complex and talked with staff.  

The SC National Federation of the Blind is holding its annual convention this weekend at the Columbia Marriott.  Kyle Walker, VR Director, will represent the agency.  Parnell Diggs, who is an attorney and came to the agency for services, has been the president of the SC Chapter for years.  Mr. Diggs has accepted a position with the National Federation of the Blind in Baltimore.  He will be the Legislative Liaison for NFB.  

The Members need to elect a secretary for the Board of Commissioners.  The nominations and the election will be addressed in September.  Federal regulations require that four of the seven members must be legally blind.  We still have three vacancies on our Board.    

We will soon start working on the 2016/2017 fiscal year budget.  Mr. Kirby asked the Board Members for their ideas and suggestions.  

Mr. Kirby met with Mr. Parrish, director of Parks, Recreation and Tourism, to discuss building a new welcome center on I-77 south bound.  The Business Enterprise vendor will continue to operate out of the old facility until the new one is complete.  

We are in the process of updating our Memorandum of Agreement (MOA) with the Department of Employment Workforce.  In order for the agency to receive reimbursement from the Social Security Administration in regards to successfully rehabilitated individuals who meet certain criteria we have to have this MOA.  To receive the reimbursement for each individual we have to attain certain data from the Department of Employment Workforce.  
Our Letter of Agreement has been updated with the Palmetto Health Ophthalmology Residency Program.  Dr. Efron does the screenings at our Low Vision Clinic and residents from Palmetto Heath Ophthalmology come and work with Dr. Efron on the days we have screenings.
The 50th anniversary of the agency will be in 2016.  Jackie Keisler and Wanda Miller have been working on a celebration agenda.  

Chairperson Smith stated that he and Ms. LaBreck shared the same counselor back in the 80’s.  

Committee Report: None
Old Business: None

New Business: Kyle Walker explained the Comprehensive State-Wide Needs Assessment Plan.  He said part of the Rehabilitation Act is a mandate that requires state VR agencies, every three years, do a Comprehensive State-Wide Needs Assessment Plan.  The assessment is supposed to be utilized in developing our strategic plan, state plan, and goals and objectives.  Our three year state-wide needs assessment is due this year.  
This year we need to find students with blindness and visual impairment and know where they are and where they are located in the state and how many are eligible for our program and how they are hearing about us.  Also, we need to elevate our pre-employment transition services.  We will look at how we are performing in terms of services to businesses.  We have looked at how this can be completed by our due date.  We have an agreement with the National Center for Innovation Training and Excellence at the San Diego University to help with the assessment.  The lead researcher on the needs assessment for the Virginia Blind Program is Dr. Chaz Compton.  Dr. Compton has a gentleman, Chip Kenny, who is working for the project and is very familiar with the VR Program.  

Mr. Kenny stated we are looking at the needs of South Carolinians with disabilities, the agencies workforce investments, and what the needs are.  The best way to look at the needs is to look at the gaps between results and desired results.  RSA wants every state VR agency in the country to do a comprehensive state-wide needs assessment.  We will be looking at the general performance of the agency, looking at the needs of people with disabilities within the state, identifying people with significant disabilities, look at people who are underserved or unserved in the state, looking at people who have other disabilities and who were served through other components of the Workforce Investment Act.  We will look at the establishment, development and improvements of community rehabilitation programs.  The assessment focuses on a variety of ways by interviewing people with disabilities, people serving on a commission, people representing unserved and the underserved population, and looking at staff.  This is a good chance for cooperation, integration and managing resources.  We want a really strong look at all of the components of transition to work.  

Chairperson Smith asked if there is a timeline.  Mr. Kenny said the final end date is March 3rd.   Mr. Walker said there are two phases to the project.  Phase I is an intensive collection of data and information that will help to inform of our development of our state and this plan will be due in December of 2015.  Phase II is the rest of the assessment as to how we can better align programs with the center, training and employment and VR which is due March 2016.  
Dr. Johnson asked if there are national benchmarks that the Board Members could compare South Carolina to in an effort to establish priorities.  Mr. Kenny said that information is available.    

Ms. Elaine Robertson explained the Strategic Plan.  Ms. Robertson said the Strategic Plan was created by meeting individually with each program director learning more about the individual programs and what their vision is and what they want to accomplish.  The goal was created from their input.  The program managers want to provide more efficient services and more outreach services.  Leadership team meetings will be held once a month and each one will report based on their goals.  The Strategic Plan is a one year plan.     
Mr. Kirby asked the Members to be prepared to approve the Strategic Plan during the September meeting.  

The Accountability Report is a requirement from the Legislature.  It reports what the agency did the prior year.  The report has a lot of facts as far as nationwide and statewide for blindness and a brief overview of each program.  The report shows what we did last year, the challenges, how we overcame them, what the upcoming challenges are and how we plan to address them.                   
Public Comment: None

Board Meetings: September 15th, October 20th 

Public Comment: Joe Urbanek asked if there has been any projection, low to high, of what the research will cost.  Mr. Walker said $160,000 is the max.  
Executive Session:  Chairperson Smith stated the Members will now go into executive session to discuss legal and personnel matters pertaining to the strategic management of the agency.

Chairperson Smith declared the Members are now out of executive session and no action was taken. 
Dr. Johnson made a motion to adjourn.  Ms. Sonksen seconded the motion.

The motion passed. 

Adjourn: There being no further business the meeting adjourned.  
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